### ORDINANCE NO. 2012-11-103

# AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SCHEDULE J OF SECTION 23-183 OF THE URBANA LOCAL TRAFFIC CODE PROHIBITING PARKING AT ALL TIMES ON CERTAIN STREETS

#### (Florida Avenue)

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF URBANA, ILLINOIS, as follows:

Section 1. That Schedule J of Section 23-183, entitled "Parking Prohibited At All Times on Certain Streets" of Article XIV of the Urbana Local Traffic Code, is hereby amended by ADDING to that schedule the following portions of streets where no person shall park a vehicle at any time:

Street	Between	Side of Street
Florida Avenue	From the centerline of Vine Street to 520 feet east of the centerline of Linden Drive	North Side
Florida Avenue	From 160 feet west of the centerline of Philo Road to 155 feet east of centerline of Philo Road	North Side
Florida Avenue	From 147 feet west of the centerline of Adams Street to 88 feet east of the centerline of Lincolnwood Drive	North Side
Florida Avenue	From 88 feet west of the centerline of Curtiss Drive to 114 feet east of the centerline of Curtiss Drive	North Side
Florida Avenue	From 124 feet west of the centerline of Rutledge Drive to the centerline of Bermuda Drive	North Side

Florida A		From the centerline of Vine Street to 275 feet east of the centerline of Vine Street	South	Side
Florida A	venue	From 105 feet west of the centerline of Anderson Street to 105 feet east of the centerline of Anderson Street	South	Side
Florida A	venue	From 105 feet west of the centerline of Cottage Grove Avenue to 165 feet east of the centerline of Cottage Grove Avenue	South	Side
Florida A	venue	From 532 feet west of the centerline of Philo Road to 285 feet east of the centerline of Philo Road	South	Side
Florida A	venue	From 70 feet west of the centerline of James Cherry Drive to the centerline of Kinch Street	South	Side

Section 2. All ordinances, resolutions, motions, or parts thereof, in conflict with the provisions of this Ordinance are, to the extent of such conflict, hereby repealed.

Section 3. This Ordinance shall not be construed to affect any suit or proceeding pending in any court, or any rights acquired, or a liability incurred, or any cause or causes of action acquired or existing prior to the effective date of this Ordinance; nor shall any right or remedy of any character be lost, impaired, or affected by this Ordinance.

Section 4. The City Clerk is directed to publish this Ordinance in pamphlet form by authority of the corporate authorities, and this Ordinance

shal	l be	in	full	force	and	effect	from	n and	l after	its	passage	e and	publication
in a	ccord	dano	ce wit	h Sect	cion	1-2-4	of th	ne Il	linois	Mun	icipal (	Code.	

This Ordinance is hereby passed by the affirmative vote, the "ayes" and "nays" being called, of a majority of the members of the Council of the City of Urbana, Illinois, at a meeting of said Council.

PASSED by the City Council this	_ day of,,,
AYES:	
NAYS:	
ABSTAINS:	
	Phyllis D. Clark, City Clerk
APPROVED by the Mayor this	day of,,
	Laurel Lunt Prussing, Mayor

### CERTIFICATE OF PUBLICATION IN PAMPHLET FORM

I, Phyllis D. Clark, certify that I am the duly elected and acting Municipal Clerk of the City of Urbana, Champaign County, Illinois.
I certify that on theday of, the corporate authorities of the City of Urbana passed and approved Ordinance No, entitled "AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SCHEDULE J OF SECTION 23-183 OF THE
URBANA LOCAL TRAFFIC CODE PROHIBITING PARKING AT ALL TIMES ON CERTAIN STREETS
(Florida Avenue)," which provided by its terms that it should be published in pamphlet form.
The pamphlet form of Ordinance No was prepared, and a copy of such Ordinance was posted in the Urbana City Building commencing on the day of,, and continuing for at least ten (10) days thereafter. Copies of such Ordinance were also available for public inspection upon request at the Office of the City Clerk.
DATED at Urbana, Illinois, this day of,
SEAL
CITY CLERK



No Parking Any Time - Florida Avenue Between Vine Street and Bermuda Drive (various locations)





City of Urbana Public Works Dept Engineering Division Date: 12/5/2012



# URBANA TRAFFIC COMMISSION

Tuesday, December 4, 2012

#### MEMBERS PRESENT:

Dennis Roberts, City Council Member, Ward 5, Chair Pat Connolly, Chief of Police Joe Smith, Senior Civil Engineer

#### MEMBERS ABSENT:

None

#### OTHERS PRESENT:

Melisa Fondren, 1711 E. Florida Avenue, Apt. 205
Carletta Donaldson, 406 Brookens Drive
Willeta Donaldson, 406 Brookens Drive
Carlos Donaldson, 406 Brookens Drive
Jeff Yockey, 304 West Washington Street
Brad Bennett, Senior Civil Engineer
Cynthia Hoyle, 2207 South Cottage Grove Avenue
Charlie Smyth, Council Member, Ward 1
Deborah Walker, 1802 East Florida Avenue
Diane Marlin, Council Member, Ward 7
Brandon Bowersox-Johnson, Council Member, Ward 4

The meeting began at 7:00 p.m.

#### Additions to the agenda:

None

#### **Approval of Minutes:**

Joe Smith moved to approve the minutes as read. Pat Connolly seconded the motion. The Commission voted 3-0 to approve the minutes of the November 6, 2012 meeting.

## **Public Input**

Those in attendance asked to speak to items as they were discussed.

#### **Unfinished Business**

# Item #1- Discussion of parking restrictions on Florida Avenue between Philo Road and Kinch Street.

Brad Bennett provided a summary of the program requiring the parking restrictions. He explained that the City received a \$199,000 grant for the Safe Routes to School program in 2010.

He continued that as a recipient of the grant, the City would install bike infrastructure around and near the schools or connecting schools in Urbana, which would accomplish part of the goals of the Urbana Master Bicycle Plan. Mr. Bennett mentioned that parking restrictions would be necessary to allow room for the bicycle infrastructure along Florida Avenue. He discussed some misconceptions frequently associated with the installation of bicycle lanes. He mentioned that the on-street bicycle lanes would be optional since it might be safer for children and inexperienced bicyclists to use sidewalks. He also said that bike lanes were safer for more experienced bicyclists since motorists backing out of driveways would be more likely to see a bicyclist in a bike lane than see one traveling on a sidewalk. He stated that this was part of a project to provide connected bicycle infrastructure in Urbana.

Joe Smith reviewed the revised map of the parking restrictions showing both existing parking restrictions and the proposed parking restrictions. He said that all of the parking on the south side of Florida Avenue for Florida House and the Pointe remained intact. He stated that there would be 16 spaces available near Florida House and that staff met with the property manager at Florida House who was pleased that no parking would be lost. He did mention that there was one space on the north side of Florida Avenue that would be marked to indicate that parking would not be allowed since the space was not long enough for a vehicle to legally park. He added that all parking on the south side of Florida Avenue would remain as it was from Philo Road to Thomas Paine. He said that there would be a few spaces remaining on the north side of Florida Avenue. Specifically, he noted that spaces would be available in front of Florida House (1502 East Florida Avenue), to the east of 1802 East Florida Avenue and between 1908 and 2002 East Florida Avenue. He mentioned that many of the spaces removed did not comply with the visibility clearances established by the City.

Dennis Roberts asked where the bike lanes would end.

Brad Bennett said that the bicycle lanes would continue east to 2007 East Florida Avenue.

Dennis Roberts asked if residents at the duplexes have been involved in the discussion.

Barb Stiehl stated that the residents and property owners were notified about the meeting.

Carletta Donaldson said that the City should talk to everyone impacted by the changes.

Dennis Roberts asked about the transition between the shared bicycle lanes and the off-street path.

Joe Smith stated that the sharrow (shared lane) would provide the transition between the bicycle lanes and the off-street path. He mentioned that the installation of a left-turn lane for eastbound traffic onto Kinch Street made it difficult to add a bicycle lane in that area, so a sharrow would be installed in that area. He said that parking would not be allowed on the "S" curve on Florida Avenue because of visibility concerns.

Carletta Donaldson asked for a description of current and proposed parking restrictions for each block on the north and south side of Florida Avenue.

Deborah Walker mentioned that her house at 1802 East Florida Avenue had been hit twice by cars and cars had hit their cars while parked in their driveway.

Carletta Donaldson asked if the City could include some clause in the ordinance to compensate the homeowner if cars ran into the yard at 1802 East Florida Avenue. She asked if an additional space could be added in front of 1802 East Florida Avenue so three cars could park in front of that property.

Dennis Roberts said that the City did not provide insurance for the homeowners.

Joe Smith said that he could adjust the restrictions to restrict an additional space since the curve on Florida Avenue was turning away from Curtiss Drive.

Dennis Roberts pointed out that the modification could regain an additional space between 1802 East Florida Avenue and 1605 South Curtiss Drive.

Joe Smith mentioned that parking restrictions were already in place on the south side of Florida Avenue approximately 285 feet east of Philo Road because of the two eastbound travel lanes and the location of driveways near the intersection.

Carletta Donaldson mentioned that she had seen cars parked in that area.

Joe Smith said that parking in that area would not be legal. He mentioned that signage would be installed to indicate where parking would be restricted.

Melisa Fondren discussed her concern about bicyclists not obeying traffic laws.

Charlie Smyth said that bicyclists needed to pull behind cars when they approached a vehicle in the turn lane and not pull beside them.

Pat Connolly mentioned that the Police Department received many complaints about southbound traffic on Philo Road using the through lane to turn westbound onto Florida Avenue instead of crossing over the bicycle lane to use the turn lane.

Signage for motorists and bicyclists on roadways was discussed.

Brandon Bowersox mentioned that the educational video about bicycle travel should be shown again.

Charlie Smyth suggested that the dashed lines might be extended farther back to provide a clear indication of where the turn lanes begin.

Joe Smith mentioned that the design for new traffic signals at the intersection of Florida Avenue and Philo Road was underway.

Bicycle lanes on Main Street were discussed.

Carlos Donaldson stated that he felt that the installation of bicycle lanes in Urbana was very confusing. He asked if any surveys were conducted to determine the number of bicyclists using Washington Street, Florida Avenue and Philo Road. He questioned why the lanes were needed when bicyclists had been using the streets without the lanes. He felt that the installation of bicycle lanes did not consider the financial burden created by adding the bicycle infrastructure. He discussed his concerns about the bicycle lane ending abruptly on Philo Road.

Dennis Roberts stated that there was a desire in the community to improve alternate forms of transportation. He stated that a goal for the City was to be a bicycle friendly community.

Cynthia Hoyle presented information about road diets and bicycle lanes.

Dennis Roberts move to adopt the changes recommended for Florida Avenue parking restrictions, which included adding a space to the east of 1802 East Florida Avenue.

Joe Smith seconded the motion.

Dennis Roberts suggested that the merging lanes have a longer area of dashed lines and that signage be considered that would warn motorists and bicyclists about traffic lanes merging.

The motion passed 3-0.

Carletta Donaldson asked for the specific parameters of the parking restrictions.

Barb Stiehl said that they would be available on the City's website with Council packet information.

Melisa Fondren asked when these restrictions would go into effect.

Joe Smith said that these would be completed in the summer of 2013.

This item will go to Council for consideration.

The meeting adjourned at 7:55 p.m.

The next meeting will be held February 5, 2013 at 4:00 p.m. at the Urbana City Building, 400 South Vine Street, second floor conference room.

The January 1, 2013 meeting of the Urbana Traffic Commission has been cancelled.

Respectfully submitted, Barbara Stiehl Recording Secretary

